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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 12th October 2015 7.00pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr S Edwards





Cllr V Howard
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram




Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)

Cllr K Hopkins

 



Cllr J Lake
Cllr J McNally





Cllr A Mountjoy
Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr K Smith
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr G Smith




Cllr J Taylor









Cllr J Wadsworth
























In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (Devon County Council), Cllr Paul Diviani (Devon County Council) and Cllr J O’Leary (East Devon District Council)

Press – Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald)
PCSO S Rowe
Warren Oak – Fire & Rescue Service

Barry Simmonds – Acting Chairman of Honiton Community Complex (HCC)
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

15/180
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr A Alder (A/L), Cllr H Brown (P), Cllr R Coombs (P) and Cllr P Halse (A/L).
15/181
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr D Perkins – Director of Honiton Community Complex (P)

Cllr V Howard – Correspondence item (7) (P)

15/182
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 14th September 2015 
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14th September 2015 were amended to replace the word venerable with vulnerable for minute reference 15/163  and add the words “where this will be discussed” at the end of 15/175 Cllr McNally special responsibilities.

Cllr Taylor asked that it be noted in the current meetings minutes that whilst he agreed Cllr Kolek did say 3 minutes and that the September minutes were an accurate record of what was said he did not believe that comment to be true and that he had in fact given out copies of his letter to some councillors at 6.30pm that evening.

The minutes of the Town Council meeting dated 14th September 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chairperson declared the meeting out of session

15/183
Police Report

PCSO S Rowe provided a report and confirmed that there had been 38 recorded offences for the period 14th September 2015 to 11th October 2015 compared with 27 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 1 arson (Royal British Legion), 6 x assault ABH, 1 assault GBH, 5 common assault, 7 criminal damage (3 to vehicles, 4 to properties), 1 attempt criminal damage, 2 shoplifting, 2 burglary non dwelling, 1 attempt burglary, 3 theft by finding, 1 theft from dwelling, 1 affray, 3 public order offences, 1 sexual assault, 1 harassment, 1 racially aggravated common assault, and 1 breach of restraining order.
There will be Police presence as usual throughout the evening of the Honiton Carnival.
Concern was raised about domestic violence and PC Rowe confirmed that some of the crimes involved regular offenders and that help and support was available.

Investigations were ongoing regarding the arson on the Royal British Legion building and evidence was required to proceed further.

The Mayor thanked PCSO Rowe for attending.

PCSO Rowe left the meeting.

15/184
Report from Devon & Cornwall Fire & Rescue Service
Warren Oak informed the Council that Simon Young of Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service was available to offer advice on home fire safety issues.
Honiton fire station covers a large area which included the town as well as surrounding area and served a population of approximately 19,000 people. As well as fire incidents in homes and businesses they also assisted with incidents relating to M5, major railways, Exeter Airport and various industrial estates.

Incidents related to thatched properties were of concern and due diligence was required by ensuring fire alarms were tested regularly, chimneys swept, escape routes planned and electrical items unplugged and not overloaded.
There have been 3 fire deaths, 1 fire injury and 8 minor injuries in Honiton since 2013. Approximately 300 call outs were logged with 49 being false alarms. False alarms can be as a result of fire alarms not being tested on a regular basis and this was a drain on public money.

The Fire and Rescue Service also dealt with Road Traffic Incidents with common black spots being on A303/A30 through the Blackdown Hills. Mr Oak asked if the Town Council were able to raise concern for the layby between Honiton and Monkton that was being used to carry out a U Turn on this fast and dangerous road. It was agreed that the Clerk will contact Highways England and request the layby be marked with a solid white line in the same manner as the layby on the far side of Monkton.
The Mayor thanked Warren Oak for attending.

15/185
Reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that Devon County Council were considering a report which recommended the youth service be divested to an independent entity by September 2016 but reminded the Town Council that the work down for the Honiton Youth Group would not be affected.
Cllr Diviani confirmed he had sent details of his “Autumn Statement” which included the work being done for devolution in the South West.
In the SW, themes have been established in order to fast track the work needed to develop the following:

1. Health, Social Care and Wellbeing led by Cllr Philip Sanders (West Devon), Phil Norrey (DCC)

2. Skills & Employment led by Cllr Tudor Evans (Plymouth CC), Kerry Rickards (Sedgemoor DC)

3. Housing & Planning led by Cllr Paul Diviani (East Devon DC), Karime Hassan (Exeter CC)

4. Business Support led by Cllr Duncan McGinty (Sedgemoor DC), Chris Garcia (the LEP)

5. Resilience & Connectivity led by Cllr John Hart (DCC), Chief Exec lead tbc by Pat Flaherty

6. Governance led by Cllr Pete Edwards (Exeter City ), Pat Flaherty (SCC)

7. Programme Office led by Cllr John Osman (SCC), Tracey Lee (Plymouth CC)

Cllr Diviani confirmed that following a query regarding the Local Plan the following statement had been issued:
“The Local Plan is now with the Inspector and future progress and timetables really depend on his feedback.  Best/quickest timetable is that he gets back to EDDC in the near future, possibly this month, and advises EDDC to consult on a series of changes to the plan that would, in principle, satisfy him that the plan could be found sound.  Of course final judgment would then need to rest on feedback received on any comments made through the consultation.  Under this best case scenario the consultation could run up to/be concluded by or around the year end and adoption could be in early 2016. However other slower timetables might happen.”

Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council that the footfall had greatly increased at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery with £7,832 people having visited the gallery between January and September 2015 as opposed to approximately 5000 for the same period the year before.
The Mayor thanked the ward members for attending.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani and Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.

15/186
Short presentation by Barry Simmonds on Future of Honiton Community Complex
As Acting Chairman, Mr Simmonds confirmed that the Board of Directors for Honiton Community Complex will be resolving to sign the 10 year lease and SLA at their meeting on Friday 16th October as they were satisfied that problems associated with the retractable seating system were resolved.
Mr Simmonds confirmed that this presentation will evolve over time and that a press release was being issued later this week announcing that a fund had been set up for charities to apply for funding to assist in hiring of a room or putting on an event at the Beehive.

The presentation included a reminder of the Objects of the Charitable Organisation. It also included the mission statement for Honiton Community Complex which was to create a vibrant and stimulating centre that engages, challenges, entertains, supports, educates and encompasses our whole community.
HCC’s First Year results (rounded in £’s)

Budget

Actual

Revenue


75,000

106,000

Net Income


  6,000
 
26,000
Profit Allocation
Reserves



5,000

Corporation Tax






3,000

“Get in” costs






10,000

Fund raising = Matching/VAT

Working Capital 


7,000

= One month (aim = 3months)

Charity Fund



1,000

Start up 

The main sources of income would be through room hire/rental, events, fundraising and donations/sponsorships/membership fees.

Fundraising was an ongoing process with applications being made at regular intervals.

The structure of the Charity will consist of:
Charity Members

Charity Commission

Honiton Town Council

↓



↓



↓
Nominated Directors

Appointed Directors

Council Directors

X 2



6+



2
3 + 3 years term

3 + 3 years term


tbd


↓


↓


↓

Honiton Community Complex – Board of Trustees





To meet quarterly
Charity Member
· Members – 80 max
· Honorary members – 10 max
· Commit to objects 
· Annnual sub £ xx
· £10 liability in event of wind-up 
· Elect nominated directors
· Attend general meetings + vote 
· Advance notice + priority booking 
· Discount selected events – 10 %
· Beehive “bash” event x 2
· Invite to selected reception
· News updates and beehive charity reports
Beehive Member

· Unlimited number
· Support beehive
· Annual sub £20 
· No liabilities
· Voice opinion
· Advance notice + priority booking
· Discount selected events – 5%
· Beehive “bash”event x 1
· News updates
Questions were asked about:
1. Subsidiary companies and how their figures were reported? It was confirmed that one subsidiary company existed and was called Beehive Hospitality Limited and was wholly owned by the Charity and accounts were reported within the main Charity accounts. The intention was that the subsidiary will gift aid profits backs to the Charity.

2. What will HTC pay as service charge? The Beehive Committee has reviewed the proposed budget and it was confirmed that the cost will be a lot less than the annual rental charge of £20,000 originally envisaged in the business plan.
3. What was the timescale for obtaining Charity Members? This was likely to be early next year with the new structure in place for the new financial year.

4. If more than 80 charity members apply, how will the membership be decided? Charity members will be initially invited and they will have the ability to add more members. These members will need to sign up to the charity’s objects and take on liabilities and so will be a very different set up to Beehive members who want to support the community complex.

5. What will happen to Friends of Beehive? This charitable organisation will dissolve over the next 12 months and will donate surplus funds to other similar charities.

The Mayor thanked Mr Simmonds for attending and providing an informative presentation.

Barry Simmonds left the meeting.

Cllr Howard and Cllr Wadsworth left the room.

15/187
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that one question had been received but unfortunately the member of public was not present at the meeting.
Mr Nix had informed the Town Council that minutes should report actions and decisions and suggested ways that minutes could be drafted in the future for efficiency purposes.
The Mayor asked that Mr Nix be thanked for his suggestions and for his time and that the Town Council preferred to provide additional information so that members of the public had a greater understanding of what the Council were deliberating. 

Cllr Wadsworth and Cllr Howard returned to the meeting.

The Chairperson declared the meeting back in session.  
15/188
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed members that she had attended the following:


Civic Service for Mayor of Exmouth

Honiton Business Show

Opening of newly refurbished Scouts Hall

Honiton Neighbourhood Plan Public meeting

Meeting with Simon Niles to discuss primary education services in Honiton (Devon county Council will consider reviewing access to Honiton Primary School to avoid Clapper Lane)

Presentation to Beavers


Crowning of Carnival Queen

15/189
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 28th September 2015
Cllr Kolek proposed that the minutes be signed as a correct record of the meeting and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/190 
Recommendations of the Policy Committee:

a) Cllr Perkins proposed that the Code of Conduct Sanctions report including the recommendations (which had been previously circulated) be approved by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and IT WAS RESOLVED with 11 in favour, 1 against and 2 abstentions.
A councillor requested that any councillor that was currently under investigation should not be allowed to speak on this matter as they had a conflict of interest. It was agreed that such councillors should be able to speak on this matter as no ruling had been given by the Monitoring Officer as “an individual was innocent until proven guilty”.

b) Cllr Wadsworth proposed that the Training Policy and Training Plan (which had been previously circulated) be approved by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED with 13 in favour and 1 abstention.
c) Cllr Perkins proposed that the model protocol on Member and Officer Relations (which had been previously circulated) be approved and adopted by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr Mountjoy and IT WAS RESOLVED with 13 in favour and 1 abstention.
15/191
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meeting held on 23rd September 2015

It was agreed unanimously that the minutes be signed as a correct record of the meeting.  

15/192
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Beehive Overview Sub-Committee meeting held on 7th October 2015 and agree recommendations
It was agreed unanimously that the minutes be signed as a correct record of the meeting.
As the seating issues were resolved and the board will be agreeing to sign the lease and service level agreement there was no need for an extension.
Cllr Kolek proposed that the Town Council approve that the Sub-Committee members be given delegated power to approve day to day management issues as landlord of Honiton Community Complex. This was agreed and IT WAS RESOLVED.

15/193
Reports from Members with special responsibilities
Cllr Wadsworth – Senior Voice and TRIP
Cllr Wadsworth informed the Town Council that she attended the Senior Voice meeting and that they were arranging a table top sale and were keen to come and talk to the council about what they do.

Cllr Wadsworth confirmed that TRIP were looking for ways to raise funds to replace one of the buses.

Cllr McNally – Library

Cllr McNally confirmed that senior Voice will be discussing the library becoming a mutual at its meeting on 22nd October.

Cllr Harvey-Ingram – Environment and Youth Group
Cllr Harvey-Ingram attended the bumblebee conservation trust seminar and has volunteered to help with work on the gardens at the Back of the Beehive.

The youth group was up and running and the Tuesday sessions for the older Children was very well attended. A new logo was to be launched.

Cllr G Smith  - Dementia Friendly Group and Market
Cllr Smith confirmed that the fayre was very well attended and that the town status was now officially launched. Leaflets were to be produced to raise awareness. The group had set up a walking group.

The market committee had met and agreed it was too late to implement a Christmas Market for this year but plans for next year were in hand. It was also agreed that the committee will consider making the Thursday market more vibrant. 
Cllr Smith will be meeting Streetscene and volunteers on Wednesday 21st October in the High Street to clear out the debris from the drains. Councillors were asked to attend and provide help on the morning.
Cllr Melbourne – Open Spaces

Cllr Melbourne informed the Town Council that she and the Town Clerk met with Graeme Thompson from EDDC in order to discuss open spaces and play pitch facilities in Honiton, timescales and the Town Council’s involvement. Cllr Melbourne requested that a working group be set up to:
· Discuss whether there are any specific sites that would be appropriate/available for new sports pitches and feed that back to EDDC asap so they can be assessed by consultants alongside the ones that have been looked at already.

· Start thinking about how new open spaces (including pitches) will be delivered in terms of initial and on-going funding, ownership and management, and discuss whether the town council would be interested/willing to take any new assets on.

· Identify specific projects and sites for their delivery that would meet the open space study evidence of need in Honiton and feed back to EDDC.
Consultants will provide a report by the end of Christmas for Cabinet to review January February. This will be followed by a wider consultation and members of the public will be asked to contribute.
It was agreed that a working group be set up and will consist of Cllr Melbourne, Cllr G Smith, and Cllr Taylor if no one else was interested. It was agreed that councillors not present at the meeting be approached in case they wanted to be involved.

Cllr Kolek – Dementia Friendly Honiton

Cllr Kolek confirmed that Dementia Friendly Fayre had been attended very well and that the bunting in the High Street and been much admired.

15/194
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 15TH SEPTEMBER 2015 TO 6TH OCTOBER 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1. Community News Roundup from DCC
East Devon District Council

2. The Knowledge issues 19, 20 and 21

3. Forward Plan – 1st October 2015 to 31 January 2016

4. Update on Recycling Trials

5. Parishes Together Funding – closing dates for application on 6th November or 12th February.

Other

6. Letter from resident in Tremaine Close regarding Town Council and Committee minutes – a more effective layout and format

7. Letter from Vice-chairman of East Devon Tractor and Vintage Machinery club – request for support for their non-profit making event planned for Easter Sunday 27th March starting from Smeartharpe Stadium to Honiton Show Ground and back.

8. Local Government Boundary Commission – Electoral Review of Devon: Further Limited consultation for North Devon

9. Police and Crime Commissioner’s Monthly report – September 2015

10. Freedom of Information Request – ROI for Councillors

11. Society of Local Council Clerks News Bulletin – 1st October 2015

12. Local Government Pension Scheme Newsletter October 2015 with information on the end of “Contracting Out” and the financial impact to employers and employees.

13. DALC Newsletter – October 2015 including a link to the new edition of Council matters for Councillors

14. Survey of local council views and actions on roof nesting gulls in SW England 

15. Success Regime in Northern, Eastern and Western Devon – Stakeholder Briefing

16. Honiton Surgery newsletter
Item 5 – Application deadlines for Parishes Together funding were in November and February and the Town Clerk will be discussing possible projects with members who have indicated an interest and a full report will be provided by December. 
Item 7 – Cllr Kolek asked that a response be written to thank them for their letter and that the Town Council were keen to support the event but unfortunately the budget and in particular the grant allocation was already agreed and used for this financial year. If however they would like to apply early next year for the next financial year their application will be considered by the Town Council.
Item 8 – The Boundary Commission were consulting further with North Devon before announcing the final outcome.
Item 12 – It was agreed that the additional pension costs will be considered by the Finance Committee before the budget was agreed.
Late correspondence received from 7TH OCTOBER 2015 TO 12TH OCTOBER 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

a) The Knowledge issue 22 
Other
b) Devon Countryside Access Forum – Annual Report 2014 -15

c) Devon Remembers – heritage Project Update October 2015
d) DALC Update regarding additional training courses

e) Letter from Exeter Community Energy regarding support from the Town Council for Honiton Community Complex to be considered as a possible roof as part of this community energy scheme.
Item e) – Cllr Perkins proposed and it was unanimously agreed to suspend Standing Orders.
Councillors were very keen to support projects involving green energy and improving sustainability.

Cllr Perkins proposed that the Town Council support this project and that the Town Clerk be given delegated power to sign the 6 month exclusivity contract if required as a landlord and to carry out further investigations to address any concerns the Town Council may have with regards to the long term arrangement. This was seconded by Cllr Kolek and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

Standing Orders were resumed.
The press left the meeting.
15/195 Exclusion of the Public

IT WAS RESOLVED that the classification given to the documents to be submitted to the Town Council be confirmed; there was one item which officers recommended should be dealt with in Part B.
15/196  To note on the progress regarding Right of Access matter.
Reason for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person

b. The report details confidential negotiations in respect of land use.

The Town Clerk confirmed that a response had not been received to the letter sent to the applicant that contained details of the evidence available and offer. 
15/197
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 9.52pm.
Signed Chairperson





9th November 2015 


